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Intact ecosystems will reduce 
the impacts of extreme weather events
Maintaining biodiversity will reduce vulnerability

to impacts of climate change
Montreal 7 December 2005 – Humans need to maintain biodiversity – both in terms of an abundance of species, as well as in maintaining intact ecosystems – to reduce our vulnerability to the impacts of climate change, said Hamdallah Zedan, Executive Secretary to the Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD), in a statement made to the high-level segment of the meeting of the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) in Montreal, Canada.  

Mr. Zedan spoke on behalf of the biodiversity-related conventions, namely the Convention on Migratory Species (CMS), the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species (CITES), the Ramsar Convention on Wetlands, and the World Heritage Convention (WHC).

“We trust that you will bear in mind not only the urgent need to address the impacts of climate change on biodiversity, but also the need to appreciate the role of biodiversity – and of ecosystem integrity – in adaptation strategies” said Zedan.  “A series of natural events this year have underscored the critical role played by intact and healthy ecosystems in reducing the impacts of extreme weather events, including those associated with climate change and climate variability.”
Mr. Zedan’s comments appear to be supported by the impact of recent extreme weather events.  These have demonstrated that maintaining the integrity of ecosystems improves their resilience to extreme weather events.  A host of examples demonstrate that for every ecosystem on the planet, biodiversity plays a role as an insurance against the effects of natural disasters – floods, fires, drought and famine. 
For example, it has been suggested that the damage caused by hurricane Katrina earlier this year could have been reduced if wetlands in the ecosystems along the coast of the Gulf of Mexico had been intact.  When hurricane Jeanne hit the shores of Haiti in 2004, its driving rains devastated the deforested slopes of that country’s mountainous terrain, causing extensive damage.  By contrast, just across the border, the lush and relatively intact forest ecosystems of the Dominican Republic broke the fall of the rain, and reduced the damage the storm could have caused.  

In his remarks to the UNFCCC, Mr. Zedan drew attention to the work of an expert group of the CBD on the inter-linkages between biodiversity and climate change.  The group’s most recent report discussed the issue of biodiversity and its role in adaptation to climate change.  Their work found that maintaining multiple aspects of biodiversity – from genetic diversity, through species population abundance and distribution, to ecosystem structure – can contribute to ecosystem resilience and reduced vulnerability to climate impacts. The report of the expert group was considered by the scientific body of the CBD – the Subsidiary Body on Scientific, Technical and Technological Advice (SBSTTA) in Montreal last week.
Mr. Zedan pointed out that the interactions between biodiversity and climate change have also been addressed by the Ramsar Convention which has emphasized the need to manage wetlands so as to increase their resilience to climate change and to reduce the risk of flooding and drought.  The Convention on Migratory Species (CMS) has called on range states to implement adaptation measures that would help reduce the effects of climate change on threatened migratory species, while the World Heritage Committee has identified the need to address the impacts of climate change on World Heritage sites.

The Executive Secretary congratulated Parties to the UNFCCC on the entry into force of the Kyoto Protocol and the steps taken at this meeting to make the Protocol fully operational
In his remarks, Zedan also paid tribute to the life and work of the late Joke Waller-Hunter. “Joke was a dear friend and colleague who worked tirelessly to promote the objectives of this Convention and the broader goals of sustainable development. She is sorely missed.”
The full text of Mr. Zedan’s remarks can be found on the website of the Convention at www.biodiv.org 

Contacts:   David Ainsworth, Secretariat of the Convention on Biological Diversity: 
Tel: +1-514-287-7025; Mobile +1 514 833-0196;   david.ainsworth@biodiv.org

The Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD) (www.biodiv.org) is an agreement among the vast majority of the world's governments to conserve biological diversity, use its components sustainably and ensure the fair and equitable sharing of the benefits from the use of genetic resources. Parties to the CBD have taken steps to translate the Convention into practical action including the initiation of national biodiversity strategies and action plans in over 100 countries, the raising of awareness about biodiversity, and the adoption of the Cartagena Protocol on Biosafety, a an international regulatory framework for the safe transfer, handling and use of living modified organisms resulting from modern biotechnology.  The CBD has been ratified by 187 countries and the European Community.
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